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As  noted  by  Yuki  Miyamoto  in  Beyond  the
Mushroom Cloud, since 1945 there have been two
thousand atomic tests on land, sea,  or air while
currently  in  the  world  there  are  some  twenty
thousand nuclear weapons. At this writing, the in‐
ternational  community  is  alarmed  by  Iran  and
North Korea, two countries that are pushing the
envelope by either attempting to develop or fur‐
ther develop a nuclear weapons program. We live
under the mushroom cloud, Miyamoto observes,
but we tend to look at it from a distance, from an
abstract vantage point. The mushroom cloud be‐
comes  a  symbol  of  our  collective  indifference,
even though we are all under threat. 

Perhaps Americans tend to look at the mush‐
room cloud from afar because there is no real de‐
sire for a robust national introspection. Gerald J.
De Groot alludes to this possible reality, writing:
“Americans like to believe that they were a force
for good in the twentieth century, yet that concep‐
tion is confused by the fact that they are the only
ones ever to have used the Bomb.”[1] Such intro‐
spection would invariably  involve a  certain un‐

pleasantness, like what the late American histori‐
an  Arthur  M.  Schlesinger  Jr.  experienced  when
visiting Hiroshima in November 1984. In his jour‐
nal, he wrote about touring the museum devoted
to  the atomic  bombing,  calling  the  experience
“shattering.” The exhibits, he wrote, “left me with
an appalled sense of  the  end of  the  world.”  He
was accompanied by his wife who was “plunged
...  into  a  deep depression”  after  visiting  ground
zero and the museum.[2] 

In  addition,  popular  American  imagination
tends to reject the revisionist  academic writings
that argue that World War II could have just as
well ended without the use of atomic bombs. One
academic writes, “the number of American deaths
prevented by the two bombs would almost  cer‐
tainly not have exceeded 20,000 and would proba‐
bly have been much lower, perhaps even zero.”[3]
For the old GIs who recall being readied for a pos‐
sible invasion of Japan proper, such thinking de‐
fies  common  sense.[4]  The  Battle  of  Okinawa,
which ended some two months prior to the atom‐
ic  bombings,  is  often  cited  by  those  who argue



against  the  revisionist  history,  noting  that  Japa‐
nese resistance was staunch up to the bitter end.
Indeed, the death toll of Okinawa, an island con‐
siderably  smaller  than  Japan  itself,  was  quite
high:  lost  were  the  lives  of  130,000  Japanese
troops,  70,000 to 160,000 Japanese civilians,  and
over 12,000 American military personnel. In that
same  battle,  kamikaze  pilots  sunk  thirty-six  US
Navy ships.[5] 

For non-Americans, the mushroom cloud may
seem afar because the United States  is  the only
nation  that  ever  resorted  to  using  nuclear
weapons  against  an  adversary.  Moreover,  few
countries  are  members  of  the  so-called  nuclear
club--only eight nations possess nuclear weapons
(United States, Great Britain, France, Russia, Chi‐
na,  India,  Pakistan,  and  North  Korea),  possibly
nine  (adding  Israel).  The  reality  of  few  nation-
states being actual nuclear players may make the
mushroom cloud all the more abstract, despite the
fact that everyone on the planet is at risk should
there be a hostile (or accidental) nuclear launch. 

Another  factor  in  this  overall  discussion  is
how people gaze at horror. If there is a construc‐
tive way of doing so, it is easier said than done.
Alan Wolfe, for instance, cautions against drama‐
tizing  genocide,  explaining,  “Far  from  arousing
the world’s conscience ... such an approach dulls
its  moral  imagination;  we  become  so  over‐
whelmed by  instances  of  mass  murder  that  we
find  ourselves  reluctant  to  intervene  in any  of
them for fear that we will have an obligation to
engage in all of them.” Wolfe adds, “For better or
worse,  most  human beings  ...  can expose  them‐
selves only to a limited amount of hate.”[6] Apply‐
ing such insight to the nuclear threat, one might
fear that too much focus on the massive death toll
of  Hiroshima and Nagasaki  will  simply desensi‐
tize  people  while  simultaneously  generating  a
sense of helplessness about the nuclear age. 

From the perspective of Miyamoto, most of us
are thinking about the nuclear problem all wrong.
Beyond the Mushroom Cloud focuses attention on

the hibakusha, the Hiroshima and Nagasaki atom‐
ic  bomb  survivors  (the  Japanese  term  “hi‐
bakusha” is derived from the words “bomb” and
“exposure”),  arguing that their collective experi‐
ence and insight, the way they remember the hor‐
ror of August 6 and 9, 1945, can provide the neces‐
sary universalist  perspective.  This  in turn could
lead  to  a  peace  that  is  intolerant  of  nuclear
weapons. According to Miyamoto, who grew up in
Hiroshima and refers to herself as a second-gen‐
eration  bomb  survivor,  the  hibakusha  have  re‐
nounced  retaliation  and  denounced  nuclear
weaponry while offering “a new vision of a com‐
munity  of  memory  that  transcends  existing
boundaries (national, social, and cultural)” (p. 13).
Any discussion about nuclear weaponry, the au‐
thor insists,  must think in terms of universality,
otherwise the discourse about nuclear weaponry
remains  situated  in a  “nation-state  framework”
(p. 14). Since radiation is “an indiscriminate force
that  transgresses  national  or  state  borders”--the
fallout being no respecter of nations and thus ca‐
pable of harming all people--the threat posed by
nuclear arms is a universal issue (p. 15). 

The theme of the book, hence its title, is that
people must get beyond the mushroom cloud. For
Miyamoto, the mushroom cloud is “that spectacu‐
lar  symbol  of  wartime  triumph  and  scientific
achievement, emblem of the division of nations,
and  dark  cloud  covering  a  morass  of  guilt  and
self-recrimination”  (p.  2).  The  same  mushroom
cloud, the author maintains, also acts as a barrier
between  those  who  were  victims  of  the  atomic
bomb and those who were not. She believes that
we  can  go  beyond  the  mushroom  cloud,  and
achieve unity on the important issue of nuclear
arms, by understanding the hibakusha (p. 15). 

Following the introduction, Beyond the Mush‐
room Cloud is divided into three sections: “Com‐
memoration,”  “Religious  Interpretations,”  and
“Responsibility.”  Each  section  consists  of  two
chapters. The first two chapters address the issue
of remembrance with a special focus on the Ya‐
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sukuni shrine (where 2,460,000 spirits are deified,
including  WWII  fighters)  and  the  Hiroshima
Peace Memorial Park. Chapters 3 and 4, the most
interesting  parts  of  the  book,  explore  how  the
atomic  bombings  have been interpreted by two
important  religious  groups,  the  True Pure Land
Buddhist  sect  of  Hiroshima  and  the  Roman
Catholic community of Nagasaki. The last section,
which actually consists of a single chapter and a
very short postscript, focuses on women in Japa‐
nese atomic bomb film narratives in order to ar‐
gue that such stories offer a remembering that is
broad and inclusive of all humanity. (A short af‐
terword, written in haste as the book was going to
press,  acknowledges  the  2011  earthquake  and
tsunami in Japan that  led to  the disaster  at  the
two nuclear power plants in Fukushima.)

In the book’s  reflection on commemoration,  the
author  calls  for  a  community  of  memory  that
breaks  out  of  the  nation-state.  Nevertheless,  in
her  discourse  on  the  ethics  of  remembering,
which  borrows  insights  from  Avishai  Margalit’s
The Ethics of Memory (2004), Miyamoto concedes
that many cultural realities make the construction
of a universal community of memory a near im‐
possibility.  From  the  author’s  perspective,  the
memory of the atomic bombings is broader than
the  nation-state.  Survivors  of  the  1945  atomic
blasts include not only Japanese citizens, but also
Japanese Americans, Koreans, and even POWs of
the Allied powers. She also includes in this group‐
ing the “atomic soldiers” who were exposed to ra‐
diation  during  the  Trinity  test  at  Alamogordo,
New Mexico.  In fact,  she extends the hibakusha
designator  to  the  “downwinders”  of  all  subse‐
quent  nuclear  tests,  including  those  in  Nevada
and the Marshall Islands. 

From  Miyamoto’s  perspective,  the  1994-95
controversy  concerning the  Smithsonian’s  Enola
Gay exhibit  exemplifies  why  the  nation-state
framework  is  a  terribly  flawed  community  of
memory. The Smithsonian failed to provide an in‐
clusive memory of  the Hiroshima bombing that

would acknowledge not only the American hero‐
ism and sacrifice in carrying out the war but also
those in Japan on the receiving end of the atomic
attack.  Similarly,  she offers a  generally  negative
critique of the Yasukuni shrine because of its na‐
tionalist and triumphalist narrative. The museum
connected with Yasukuni, she writes, is concerned
with “regulating national interest and the power
of state” by fostering an “ideology of sacrifice and
triumph,” all of which restricts the “interpretation
of death” and “forecloses the possibility of a dia‐
logue through which the living might be changed
by the dead” (p. 70). 

For Miyamoto, the Hiroshima city’s commem‐
orative endeavors pertaining to the atomic bomb
“provide an alternative way to build a community
of memory unrestricted by national boundaries”
(p.  29).  This  is  achieved in part  because the Hi‐
roshima Peace Memorial Museum, which was re‐
opened with a new wing in 1994, “offers a critical
reflection” on the city’s past as part of Japan’s mil‐
itary-industrial  complex  (pp.  72-73).  The  second
floor of the museum presents the nuclear prob‐
lem from a global perspective, making history rel‐
evant to the present. The exhibits are designed to
“open dialogue with the dead to produce critical
reflection” (p. 73). The photographs and artifacts
of the atomic bombing, for instance, neither sup‐
port  a  nationalistic  agenda nor  advance  victim‐
hood. Whereas the Yasukuni shrine offers visitors
a monological narrative (which is in keeping with
the nation-state construction of memory), the Hi‐
roshima Peace Memorial Museum is about a dia‐
logical  narrative  (which  allows  for  a  universal
perspective).

During his aforementioned visit to the Hiroshima
museum, the American historian Schlesinger was
surprised that the Japanese did not hate Ameri‐
cans. A cultural informant explained to him: “‘It is
partly our guilt over Pearl Harbor. We know that,
if  there had been no Pearl Harbor,  there would
have been no Hiroshima. And it is partly that the
immensity of the common fate transcends nation‐
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al frontiers.’”[7] This is in harmony with Miyamo‐
to’s account of the Buddhist leader Koji Shigenobu
(b. 1935). Representing the True Pure Land sect,
Koji sees the bombing as the fault of the city of Hi‐
roshima,  the  Japanese,  and  humankind.  The
bombing of  Pearl  Harbor  is  now regarded as  a
second-level  mistake.  Overall,  Koji  attributes the
Hiroshima bombing to a karmic cause, all part of
“an infinite web of shared responsibility” (p. 105).
In any case,  according to this Buddhist  perspec‐
tive, the victim and victimizer dichotomy is false
because both are actually of one body. War, after
all, is an “act of humankind” (p. 101). 

The Japanese Roman Catholic perspective of
the  Nagasaki  atomic  bombing  is  also  character‐
ized by self-reflection,  albeit  one that  many ob‐
servers would find shocking and eerie. Here a the‐
ological  interpretation  is  provided  by  Nagai
Takashi (b. 1908), who suggests that the explosion
over Nagasaki, which reduced the church commu‐
nity (of Urakami) from 8,850 to 1,950 living mem‐
bers, was “a great act of Divine Providence” and
“an act of grace” (p. 130). Since during the war the
church  (“the  only  holy  place  in  all  Japan”)  had
been praying for the conflict  to end and lasting
peace to follow, the Christians who died from the
atomic  blast  constituted  “a  pure  lamb,  to  be
slaughtered and burned on the altar of sacrifice to
expiate  the  sins  committed  by  humanity  in  the
Second World War” and bring a close to the war
(p. 131). For Nagai, the timing (or in Miyamoto’s
words,  “a  meaningful  constellation”  [p.  131])  of
certain  events  suggests  that  God’s  hand was  in‐
volved. For instance, clouds over the primary tar‐
get led the Americans to opt for their secondary
target, Nagasaki; the city was bombed the morn‐
ing  the  Japanese Supreme Council  of  War gath‐
ered to debate whether or not to continue fight‐
ing; the Urakami Cathedral burst into flames the
moment the emperor reached the decision to sur‐
render; the emperor announced the surrender on
the day of the feast of the Assumption of the Vir‐
gin Mary. Although this interpretation exalts the
victims of Nagasaki, there is a strong emphasis on

collective sin that fosters humility and self-reflec‐
tion.  Miyamoto believes  that  this  Catholic  view‐
point transcends national borders because it en‐
courages all of the living to seek repentance and
reconciliation.

The author acknowledges that the views of the hi‐
bakusha are not a monolithic voice. But a weak
aspect of her analysis is that the perspective of the
Buddhist Pure Land Sect is largely explained by a
single representative, Koji. Similarly, the Catholic
community perspective is largely explained by a
single  representative,  Nagai.  Although  there  is
some commentary on the message that Pope John
Paul II gave at Hiroshima in 1981, he, of course,
was not speaking as a member of the Catholic hi‐
bakusha  community.  Another  weakness  of  the
overall  argument developed by Miyamoto is  the
reliance  on  a  television  drama,  The  Diary  of
Yumechiyo, which began airing in 1981, and two
“recent” cinema films, The Face of Jizo (2004) and
Yunagi  City,  Sakura  County (2007)  (the  latter
based on an earlier graphic novel) (p. 149). All of
these sources are selective.  They offer construc‐
tion material for the viewpoint being offered by
the author, but they may or may not be norma‐
tive. In general, the clarity of the overall presenta‐
tion  belies  the  cultural  complexities,  which  are
beyond the ordinary reader’s capability to inde‐
pendently confirm. The complexities of  memory
are  heightened  by  Japanese  reticence,  most
poignantly attested by the author’s admission that
she “was unable to gather up the courage to ask
my mother [who died in 2001] about her experi‐
ences in Hiroshima, at the age of six, of the atomic
bombing, one mile from the hypocenter” (p. xiv). 

The “universal”  memory extolled in  Beyond
the Mushroom Cloud is derived from Japanese ex‐
perience. There may be a genuine desire to speak
for all people, but that is not the same as all peo‐
ple speaking. The hibakusha perspective was cre‐
ated within the boundaries of the nation-state, de‐
spite the efforts to speak across those boundaries.
No matter how noble and sincere the hibakusha
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are  at  fostering  a  universal  dialogue,  the  hi‐
bakusha nevertheless remain the central voice. A
question  persists:  can  a  community  of  memory
genuinely represent all of humanity while exist‐
ing within the confines of  a nation-state? When
Miyamoto  writes  about  Fukushima  but  not  the
victims  of  the  Chernobyl  explosion,  the  world’s
worst  nuclear  accident,  there  may  be  lingering
nation-state myopia. 

The above light criticism aside, this profound
work is heuristic and its aim is good. The ultimate
objective of the book is to have nuclear weaponry
abolished, a decision Miyamoto thinks is more re‐
alist than imagining that “cohabitating with twen‐
ty thousand nuclear arms” is normal and tolera‐
ble (p. 3). The insights of the hibakusha would be
instrumental  in making the goal of  banning the
bomb achievable, the author insists. Near the end
of Beyond the Mushroom Cloud, a passage reads:
“The  aim  to  abolish  nuclear  weaponry  is  often
criticized as unrealistic. But one claim of this book
is that it makes even less sense to discuss nuclear
deterrence without taking into account the actual
survivors’  testimonies.  The  survivors’  experi‐
ences,  the means by which they have sought to
come to terms with the atomic bombings, and the
ethical vision that arises from those experiences
must be incorporated into the atomic bomb dis‐
course. Realizing this aim will depend on our will‐
ingness  to  exceed existing social  frameworks  in
which  we  remain  surrounded  by  literally  thou‐
sands of nuclear warheads. It will depend on re‐
lating to the hibakusha ... [which] can be obtained
only  by  going  beyond the  mushroom cloud”  (p.
175). 
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